
It’s only the Beginning...



M i s s i o n :
Bright Beginnings is dedicated to meeting the immediate  
needs of children and families living in homeless environments  
and was established to:

• provide children with a safe, nurturing educational environment;

• prepare children to enter kindergarten ready to learn; and

• support homeless parents to stabilize their home lives 
  and become self-sufficient.



Beginnings Matter
“Every morning when I come in to Bright Beginnings, the first thing I do is visit 
the classrooms.  I see the smiles on our children’s faces and they wave and are so 
happy!  We are changing young lives every day and that gives me the greatest joy.”  
 

Dr. Betty Jo Gaines, Executive Director



Beginning 
           to Smile
Sunny Starts

Step into a Bright Beginnings classroom and you will see a 
world of puzzles, painting and pretend play...and hear a lot of 
laughter from happy children. Bright Beginnings understands the 
importance of providing a fun and creative learning environment 
for our children and developmental growth opportunities even 
when they think they are just having fun. Our success is simple 
– we meet our homeless children and their families wherever 
they are – developmentally, socially, educationally. We assemble 
the very best staff and services. We deliver everything they need 
not just to survive their difficult challenges, but to thrive and, 
eventually, to rebuild their lives and create a better future for their 
whole family.

Where Homeless Children Grow

Have you ever wondered where homeless children go during
the day? Where do they learn? Where do they play? Where do  
they go to feel safe?

The answer in the District of Columbia is Bright Beginnings, 
Inc., a child and family development center with demonstrated 
expertise in meeting the special needs of children, infants and 
families who are homeless or in transitional housing. Bright 
Beginnings provides a safe learning environment and prepares 
children to enter kindergarten ready to learn and on par with 
their peers. Our comprehensive array of early child development 
and intensive family services gives families and parents a helping 
hand and rebuilds the hope that disappeared when they became 
homeless. While their children are safely cared for in the 
classroom, Bright Beginnings offers parents a real chance to 
begin again – to hone their workplace skills, strengthen their 
parenting, regain their confidence and, ultimately, successfully 
rebuild their lives. Bright Beginnings is able to fulfill our 
mission and our commitment to homeless children and their 
families because of the contributions of many caring individuals 
and institutions who make it possible for us to offer year-round, 
all-day services to our families free of charge. As one grateful 
Bright Beginnings parent put it, we offer more than just a 
beginning – “it’s a gift that means ‘everything’ when nothing at 
all seems possible!”

Another Bright 
Beginning...
Charles has been at Bright
Beginnings less than a year.
When he enrolled, his
speech was unintelligible
and he was diagnosed with
cognitive delays. Now, at
2-1/2, he speaks well and uses
adjectives, describing school
as “delicious” and “tasty.”
Charles loves all kinds of
animals, particularly polar
bears, tigers and alligators.
He has a very good memory,
especially for stories, and likes
to tell a story out loud while
looking at the pages
of a picture book.

Laughter   •   Confidence   •   Learning



Beginning 
           to Smile

Beginning Again...
“Most homeless families take

as many as three buses to  
get to Bright Beginnings.  

The time has come to expand 
our  services with a new  

Center that is closer to the 
families who need them.”

Dr. Betty Jo Gaines,  
Executive Director 

To meet the growing demand
for our services, Bright

Beginnings has launched a $5
million capital campaign to

open a new center in
Ward 7 or 8 where the vast

majority of homeless families
with young children are

located. With the addition
of this second site, Bright

Beginnings brings our
acclaimed educational

program, therapeutic and
health services, evening care

and comprehensive family
services closer to the

homeless children and
families we serve. Our

center will be innovative,
full day, and year-round,
preparing young children

for school and helping
parents rebuild their lives.

It Takes a Village

But Bright Beginnings cannot accomplish anything alone. We 
know it really does take a village to realize our mission – parents 
who reach out for help…skilled community partners who step 
in with specialized expertise and supportive services…trained and 
dedicated teachers who nurture, teach and prepare our children 
to learn...a high-caliber family services and therapeutic team that 
coordinates critical services. Our village of experts and partners 
extends beyond the Bright Beginnings staff to a cadre of dedicated 
professionals including a child psychologist, two post-doctoral 
psychologists, an occupational therapist from the Georgetown 
University Center for Child and Human Development, 
clinical psychology students from the George Washington 
University Center Clinic, and a speech pathologist from 
Metropolitan Area Communications Services, LLC. Our parents 
reach out to the many community partners that support our 
mission, from Families Forward to the Northwest Church Family 
Network to My Sister’s Place to the House of Ruth. Throughout 
the year, we welcome specialists who perform dental, vision, 
hearing and lead screening, provide parent trainings and 
workshops and help us help our families rebuild their lives 
and work their way out of homelessness.

Who Are Our Families?
Bright Beginnings serves families from every ward in the District. 
To qualify for our services, families must be registered as homeless, 
living in a shelter or transitional housing program in the District 
of Columbia or living in the immediate Perry School community 
around New York Avenue, NW. Bright Beginnings relies on 
institutional grants and individual donations to support our 
educational, therapeutic and parent programs for homeless 
children and their families, who are not charged for our services. 
Our families come to Bright Beginnings exhausted from the 
challenges of raising children in an unstable environment. Ninety 
percent of our parents are single mothers. More than 90% are 
African American, with the remainder identifying as mixed race. 
41% have their high school diploma or GED. Our families’ 
typical monthly income is $751, including food stamps. More 
than half of the parents self-report that they were abused or 
neglected as children, an estimated one-third of the parents 
admit to having had problems with drugs or alcohol, and 
one-third have considered suicide. No matter what their 
backgrounds, all homeless children face multiple challenges 
that can affect their well being, mental and physical health and 
subsequent school achievement.

Dedicated   •   Growth   •   Community



Beginning 
           to Learn
”I want the children to be integrated into society 
                                       and to be the best that they can be.”

- Ms. Patricia, Teacher

Beginnings Really Matter 
For the past 50 years, research has consistently shown that 
high-quality child care and preschool programs can produce 
significant and long-lasting benefits for young children living in 
poverty and, specifically, for young children who are homeless. 
The Washington Post reports nearly one in five District of Columbia
residents live in poverty, the city’s unemployment rate is 12%  
and nearly one in three of the city’s children live in poverty. 

Currently, the families that need the most services have been 
on long waiting lists for shelter. They are often living in other  
people’s homes, unsuitable housing structures or their cars. These 
staggering realities are familiar to Bright Beginnings as we see the 
consequences of poverty and homelessness every day. Many 
of our little ones come to us with serious social or emotional 
delays, oftentimes created by their environment and instability 
in their lives. These young children so seriously need, and truly 
benefit from, the stability of our accredited, highly-rated early 
childhood education program. 

In addition to early learning discovery experiences, the children  
at Bright Beginnings receive nutritious meals, developmental and  
health assessments, social service referrals and individualized  
attention as their needs demand. Our nurturing educational,  
therapeutic and family-centered environment ensures that  
children from the most tumultuous environments, such as  
overcrowded shelters, enter kindergarten ready to read, ready to 
learn and ready to be successful in school. Our early learning  
Evening Care program accommodates parents who work  
non-traditional hours, take night courses or participate in evening 
training classes. Children in our evening care program receive 
the same educational, social-emotional and physical curriculum  
with special emphasis on nurturing emergent literacy, math  
and science skills.

Another Bright 
Beginning...
Jameel was 2-1/2 and not
yet speaking when his Mom
enrolled him in Bright
Beginnings. During his first
day at the center, his teachers
saw signs of autism, though
this had not been diagnosed
by his pediatrician. After an
in-depth evaluation, Jameel
began occupational therapy,
speech and language
therapy and behavior
therapy with therapeutic
services specialists. Our
therapeutic team also
worked with Jameel’s mom
to educate her about his
disorder and his special
needs and consulted with his
pediatrician to help him better
understand Jameel’s needs.
Today, Jameel, who is four
years old, is enrolled in a
special autism program where
he is thriving. He is speaking
in full sentences, engaging
socially with other children
and having fun playing and
learning with his peers.

Accredited   •   Balance   •   Discovery



Simply the Best: A Record of Achievement 
At the very heart of Bright Beginnings is a commitment to  
educating children and providing the highest-quality services 
available to meet the individual needs of homeless children and 
families. Executive Director Dr. Betty Jo Gaines works closely 
with an engaged and involved Board of Directors and a dedicated 
and trained professional team to fulfill our commitment every day 
and at every level. 

In 2010, under their accomplished leadership, the National  
Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC)  
accredited Bright Beginnings for another 5 years as one of  
its premier early childhood education centers, an accreditation 
achieved by only eight percent of early childhood centers  
nationally. Our NAEYC accreditation certifies that we meet  
stringent child development standards, including cognitive,  
emotional, language, physical and social skills and provide a  
balance of academics, health, safety and fun while also meeting 
licensing, staffing, safety and family involvement requirements. 
Bright Beginnings is also an approved Head Start and Early  
Head Start program and has been recognized by the Department 
of Human Services, Office of Early Childhood Development  
as operating a “gold standard of excellence” early childhood  
development program, which is their highest rating.

Structured Learning Environment

Bright Beginnings uses structured learning activities to imbue 
the wonder of learning in our children and strengthen the social, 
emotional, physical and cognitive skills crucial for kindergarten 
readiness. Through active learning, parents and teachers encourage 
children to reach appropriate developmental milestones. We care 
for the children’s physical needs, and ensure they are receiving 
the proper nutritional, physical activity and rest balance, by 
providing daily breakfast, lunch and a snack, two hours of 
outdoor play, and a safe, quiet place for naps. Since 2001, Bright 
Beginnings has implemented a multi-faceted early learning 
program incorporating the High/Scope learning approach, widely 
recognized for helping young children in disordered environments 
develop self-reliance techniques. High/Scope rests on the 
fundamental premise that children are active learners who 
discover and learn best when pursuing their own interests while 
being actively supported and challenged by adults. The District 
of Columbia’s “Early Learning Standards” is also a guide for 
the development and implementation of instructional goals in  
the classroom.

Milestones  •   Encourage   •   Wonder



Beginning 
           to Succeed
Setting Them Up for Success 
The early literacy program at Bright Beginnings prepares children 
to enter kindergarten ready to learn and ready to read by 
promoting letter recognition early on and reinforcing basic 
literacy concepts that foster an early love of reading. Teachers 
and parents collaborate in center-based activities to nurture their 
child’s literacy skills through play and classroom learning.

High-quality child care and preschool programs can significantly 
narrow the gap in school readiness and educational performance 
between poor children and their more affluent counterparts. 
Immediately upon entering our program, the child’s readiness 
to learn is assessed by our team of well-credentialed educators 
and therapists. We track each child’s progress on key child 
development dimensions (initiative, social relations, creative 
representation, music and movement, language and literacy, and 
mathematics and science). Bright Beginnings engages our parents 
in their child’s educational progress, including literacy progress, 
and prepares them to support their children’s education now and 
in the future. Bright Beginnings assists families in placing children 
in kindergarten programs, which is a difficult process for families 
with no fixed address. Teachers prepare individual transition plans 
that include medical and immunization records and information 
about the children’s learning styles to accompany each  
child to their new kindergarten.

Another Bright 
Beginning...
Because of our low teacher/
child ratio, teachers are able
to give every child the special
attention they need. Micah
was just 2 years old when he
came to Bright Beginnings.
He had almost no language,
cried incessantly and had
extreme separation anxiety
from his mother. He clung to
her or to his teachers, all of
whom he called “Ma.” After
a few months in class, he
now greets his mother eagerly
and calls his teachers by their
names. He plays well with
other children. His expressive
language has increased, and he
is potty trained. The dinosaur
is Micah’s favorite animal, and
he loves to sing!



“The children give me hope every single day.  They make me want to 
push on – to help them in every way I can.”

- Chastity Lewis, Lead Teacher



Beginning 
           to Thrive
A Chance to Heal

Children who grow up in homeless environments are twice as 
likely to suffer from hunger and poor health as other children, 
and four times as likely to have delayed development. 
Homeless children have higher rates of asthma, ear infections, 
stomach problems and speech problems. Nearly one-third 
of Bright Beginnings’ children experience delays in speech, 
language, and social and emotional development as a result of 
poor nutrition, lack of physical activity, exposure to violence and 
substandard housing and the chronic stress of transience. And, 
not surprisingly, children who are homeless are much more likely 
to experience behavioral problems, depression,  anxiety and 
emotional problems. With early detection, parental education 
and prompt treatment, Bright Beginnings is able to address many 
of the negative consequences and prepare these children to learn 
and enter kindergarten on par with their peers. Our unique and 
comprehensive therapeutic and health environment includes 
early assessment of physical, mental  and developmental health, 
on-site therapeutic services by a trained team, individualized 
therapeutic and health plans for each child, and extensive 
and ongoing coordination between therapists, social workers, 
parents and teachers. Bright Beginnings helps the wonder  
of learning and literacy take hold with a safe, nurturing 
educational environment, a supportive therapeutic environment 
and family-oriented services that stabilize their families.

Early Detection   •   Therapeutic Services

Another Bright Beginning...

Takeah was six months old when she enrolled in Bright Beginnings’ infant care program. Her parents
were trying to care for her and two older siblings but neither parent was living in permanent housing.
Takeah’s mother wasn’t working and had substance abuse problems. She didn’t take very good care of
Takeah, who was undernourished and frequently was not bathed well. The social services team and her
teachers worked with her parents to teach proper childcare and nutrition for each stage of Takeah’s
development. Her parents’ relationship deteriorated, and Takeah’s father began caring for her.

Her father would drop her off at school and openly welcomed the assistance and guidance of the teachers
as he learned to provide her basic care. When Takeah began wearing clean clothing every day and getting
regular nutritious meals and bath times, the staff at Bright Beginnings watched her blossom. Her father
has custody of the children and has moved into permanent housing.



Making Things Better 
From the moment their children are enrolled in school, our 
families begin to understand what “making things better” really 
means. Our team of on-site therapeutic specialists steps in to 
evaluate and address each child’s complex needs, which can 
include moderate to severe disabilities or delays, and provides 
ongoing consultations that help our parents and teachers support 
their progress on developmental milestones. 

Within 45 days of enrollment at Bright Beginnings, each of our  
infants, toddlers and preschoolers receives comprehensive  
therapeutic and health screenings, which are essential in  
preparing the individualized educational, developmental,  
therapeutic and social service plan for each child at Bright 
Beginnings. Since the extreme pressures of homelessness  
put children at higher risk of experiencing a mental health  
crisis, a mental health plan promotes positive social-emotional  
health as a key part of our strategy to prepare children  
for kindergarten.

Eat Right, Live Well 
The Surgeon General has declared obesity and its attendant health 
complications a national epidemic, which is a difficult problem 
to address for poor families, who suffer disproportionately from 
excessive weight, poor nutrition and chronic poor health. Bright 
Beginnings starts at the beginning to address nutrition, exercise 
and healthy lifestyles with our children and families. We address 
pervasive issues of hunger and poor nutrition by providing 
well-balanced breakfast, lunch and snacks each day. 

As a part of our education program, we teach children the  
importance of taking care of their bodies, eating healthy food,  
and getting enough sleep. We work with parents and children 
to incorporate proper hygiene and sanitary practices into their 
daily lives. Since healthy parents raise healthy children, we  
encourage parents to make a commitment to adopting a healthy 
lifestyle through exercise activities, healthy eating and nutrition  
workshops and cooking demonstrations. Bright Beginnings  
families learn realistic ways to eat well and exercise on a limited 
budget. Our Eat Right, Live Well program improves the health 
and well-being of homeless children and their families through 
healthy eating and exercise strategies.

Comprehensive   •   Making Things Better



Another Bright 
Beginning...
Mr. and Mrs. Marshall
enrolled their daughter
Shaniah at Bright Beginnings
as an infant. Mr. Marshall
was on probation, and the
family was having difficulty
staying together. With the help
of Bright Beginnings social
workers, the Marshalls received
a year of intensive couples
counseling. Mr. Marshall has
now successfully completed
probation and has a full-time
job while Mrs. Marshall is
enrolled in college. Shaniah,
now 2-1/2, is a happy, healthy,
typically-developing child, and
both parents participate fully
in the many parent activities
at Bright Beginnings.

Beginning 
           to Grow
“Bright Beginnings gives me peace of mind. It allows
me to do a lot of things that need to be done in my life.
Without it, I don’t know where I would be.”

- Bright Beginnings Parent

Helping Hands Make New Beginnings  
For families living in homeless shelters or transitional housing 
programs, the challenges of raising children are multiplied. Bright 
Beginnings is deeply committed to supporting our children’s 
parents and stabilizing their families so they are better positioned 
to help their children succeed. From the time a child is enrolled 
at Bright Beginnings, our family services team assists families with 
identifying personal challenges, setting goals to overcome those 
challenges and working towards self-sufficiency. After making  
sure families meet their basic needs of food, shelter and clothing,  
the family services staff addresses the personal, environmental and 
societal causes of the family’s homelessness. One of the most 
valuable services our family services team provides is helping 
parents find employment, finish their education and secure 
permanent housing. Through one-on-one consultations, referrals 
to supportive services, parenting and informational workshops, 
seminars and parent support groups, Bright Beginnings helps 
parents to build healthy, stable families.

Parenting as a Team Sport

Bright Beginning is dedicated to supporting parents’ active 
roles in the lives of their children. Through case management, 
co-parenting skills training and parenting training, Bright 
Beginnings helps parents nurture and develop the skills and 
confidence that will help them change and improve their lives 
and those of their children. Parent engagement in their child’s 
education is a major focus and begins on the first day of school. 
Parents are required to attend the first half of their child’s first day 
of school to meet the teachers and learn about the curriculum, 
our programs and services. We engage parents in actively 
supporting their child’s literacy through group training and 
activities that promote literacy in school and out of school. As 
parents learn about their child’s educational development and the 
link between literacy and school success, the parent/child bond is 
strengthened and the child’s emerging love of reading is supported 
by parents beyond the classroom.

Self-sufficiency   •   Support   •   Dedication



Results Matter...
Bright Beginnings ensures that:
1. Children are personally and socially competent.

•  Children show self-awareness and a positive self-concept.
•  Children demonstrate effective self-regulation of behavior.
•  Children show awareness, acceptance, understanding and appreciation of others’ special  

needs, gender, family structures, ethnicities, cultures and languages.
2. Children are effective learners.

•  Children are interested in learning new things.
•  Children show cognitive competence and problem-solving skills through play and daily activities.
•  Children show interest in mathematical concepts experienced in formal and informal 

learning settings.
•  Children demonstrate emerging literacy skills.

3. Children show physical and motor competence.
•  Children demonstrate an increased proficiency in motor skills and regulating their bodies.

4. Children are safe and healthy.
•  Children show an emerging awareness and practice of safe and healthy behaviors.

Monthly parent-teacher meetings keep parents updated on 
classroom activities and their child’s progress, while a monthly 
newsletter details center activities and includes advice and tips 
on child development. Parents are encouraged to volunteer in the 
classrooms, serve as chaperones on fieldtrips and participate on 
the Parent Policy Committee, which reviews all program plans 
and operating budgets relating to their children. As the face of 
homelessness changes across the District of Columbia, we are 
finding that more two-parent families need Bright Beginnings’ 
services. As a result, we geared services and incentives toward 
encouraging fathers to be a constant presence in the lives of their 
children and participate in child intake sessions, weekly parent 
meetings, and family sessions with social workers. Our family 
services team helps parents navigate social service systems, work 
through crises and access services in the community. We also work 
with parents to stabilize their finances, develop a workable budget 
and facilitate child support, where appropriate.

Regaining Balance and Independence

Because they know their children are safe – with reliable 
developmental child services – parents who are homeless or in 
transitional housing can turn to the serious work of improving 
their lives and achieving self-sufficiency. The family services team 
helps parents to leverage the security of Bright Beginnings to find 
employment, job training programs or return to school while they 
also strengthen their parenting skills and learn how to support 
their child’s education. Parents observe and learn positive ways 
to interact with their children, nurture them, advocate for them 
and guide their lives in a constructive way. And step by step, our 
parents and families successfully stabilize the home environment 
they provide for their children.



Visionary Leadership

Bright Beginnings’ roots go back to 1991 when we were an inspired 
vision of the Junior League of Washington that grew out of a 
community-wide assessment which identified the critical need 
for child development and quality daycare for homeless families 
in Washington, DC. The Junior League conceptualized Bright 
Beginnings almost two decades ago as a high-quality developmental 
daycare program exclusively devoted to the special needs of children 
and families struggling with homelessness. Today, our nurturing 
educational environment and social service network serves nearly 200 
homeless infants, toddlers and pre-schoolers each year. And, each 
time a child smiles and the bright light of learning illuminates a face, 
we know we’ve changed a life forever:  Beginnings Really Do Matter.

Sustaining Bright Beginnings

It is  thanks to our wonderful world of supporters that Bright 
Beginnings, Inc. is able to deliver a comprehensive educational, 
therapeutic, health and family support program free of charge to 
nearly 200 children annually. As a result of a concerted effort over 
the past decade to diversify our supporters, our financial supporters 
include individuals, corporations, foundations and the government. 
Bright Beginnings also relies on donated services and equipment 
and, most especially, on dedicated volunteers who provide classroom 
program support, in-kind expertise and donations. During a time of 
great economic difficulty, when so many have decreased their giving, 
we can proudly say that our donors, volunteers and investors have 
remained steadfast in supporting Bright Beginnings and improving 
the lives and futures of the most vulnerable children and families in 
the District of Columbia. The support of both our local community 
and institutional supporters around the country makes many bright 
beginnings possible.

Beginning Again...
Lola Carter and her four young children’s lives were in shambles when they fled their home in another state 
to seek safety from domestic violence at a shelter in the District of Columbia. Ms. Carter had no money, 
no transportation and the children had just a few clothes. She had no records for her children -- no birth 
certificates, no social security numbers and no health or immunization records. The Bright Beginnings  
social services team stepped in instantly to help and very soon:
•  All the necessary records for the children had been assembled by Bright Beginnings.
•  Three children were enrolled in Bright Beginnings.
•  All children had been assessed for disabilities or delays and a plan was in place for  

one child with disabilities.
•  The oldest child was attending elementary school.

With all of her children in reliable child care, Ms. Carter was able to enroll in college full-time  
to study for her undergraduate degree in sociology.

Beginnings 
               Matter

Throughout this report, children’s and 
parents’ names have been changed to 
respect their privacy.

Design and photography by 
Lewis and Carroll Design



2009 Annual Report

Beginnings Matter
V i s i o n :

Bright Beginnings will build upon a vibrant, existing, sustainable 
and comprehensive model for delivering educational, therapeutic 

and social services for infants, toddlers, pre-school children and 
parents, helping transition families out of homelessness. Our 
leadership and programming will restore and revitalize the 

quality of life for every homeless child and family 
in Washington, DC.
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Beginnings Matter



Dear Friends,

Sunny Starts. Bright Futures. Where Homeless Children  
Grow. At Bright Beginnings, we make this vision real for so 
many young children and their families in the District of 
Columbia.

In 2009, we saw a staggering increase in the number of 
homeless children and families who needed us. Our waiting  
list grew to three times the number of children we can  

accommodate! Despite huge demands, the remarkable group of teachers, social workers  
and other professionals at Bright Beginnings worked with parents and community partners  
to realize results that change lives:

•  We served 188 homeless children from 138 families living in shelters, transitional  
housing programs or unsuitable living arrangements.

•  Within 45 days of enrollment, all 188 children received developmental, health and  
therapeutic screenings to individualize the way we prepare them for kindergarten.

•  All five-year old children graduated from pre-kindergarten and were placed in kindergarten. 
•  All 41 children with developmental delays received onsite therapeutic services for  

self-control, social-emotional, speech/language or motor skill delays. 
•  Our social workers made 160 job training/adult education referrals: 39 parents held  

full-time jobs, 12 held part-time jobs, 17 parents were actively seeking employment  
and 44 were enrolled in school or job training programs. 

•  28 parents benefited from our evening care program while they worked  
non-traditional hours or took classes.

•  With support from our social workers, 17 families secured permanent housing  
and 30 families moved from shelters into transitional housing.

Even before the economic crisis, Bright Beginnings was determined to expand to the area 
of greatest need — Wards 7 and 8. I am pleased to hand over Board leadership to Nancy 
Register, who will guide Bright Beginnings through the $5 million capital campaign for the 
second child development center that is currently underway.  

We are grateful for the dedication of the Bright Beginnings staff, Board of Directors,  
volunteers and our many friends who made this year a positive one. Thank you!  

Sincerely,

Elizabeth B. Hannah
President, Board of Directors

Beginning to Learn



Dear Friends,

Thank you, thank you for generously supporting 
Bright Beginnings and the most vulnerable homeless  
children and families! Despite severe economic conditions  
in 2009 and a significant increase in demand for our  
services, we ended the year in a positive economic position 
and with hope and anticipation for the year ahead. 

The children you see in this annual report are among the 
many who call Bright Beginnings home during the day.  Here they are smiling and happy, 
healthy and safe; they eat nutritious food and get lots of exercise, they learn and they play. 
Their energy and enthusiasm for life are inspiring and brighten our days.

The year was not so bright, though, for many families in the District of Columbia  
that were forced into homelessness by severe economic pressures. At Bright  
Beginnings, the demand for our services for both our children and their parents increased 
daily. Our parents were overwhelmed as social services in our area were stretched to  
the breaking point — besides shelter, they needed clothes for their children, toiletries,  
medicine, milk, diapers, jobs, additional education or training, money for transportation 
— basic necessities most of us take for granted.  Thanks to you, we were here, able, ready  
and determined with a helping hand. 

We know that challenges will continue to confront the neediest families in the District  
of Columbia, but we are certain that together with our community and our  
generous donors, we can make a difference in helping our families begin anew.  

On behalf of our children and families, our Board of Directors and our staff, thank you for 
your support and your impact on the lives of our children.

Thank you for caring,

Betty Jo Gaines, Ed.D.
Executive Director

Beginning to Hope
M

ike M
organ Photography



Families with young children are among the fastest growing segments of the 
homeless population in Washington, D.C. Bright Beginnings is a child and  
family development center that offers a bright start for homeless infants, toddlers 
and preschoolers, and their families. Bright Beginnings serves about 186 children 
annually whose families are living in crisis shelters or transitional housing. 

One of the greatest challenges for many programs is financial sustainability. 
By establishing and maintaining diverse revenue sources, Bright Beginnings 
has been able to meet that challenge successfully. Our financial support 
comes from individuals, corporations, foundations, and the government. 
We also rely on donated services and equipment and, most especially, upon 
dedicated volunteers who provide program support, in-kind expertise and gifts. 

Bright Beginnings  has an established, reliable record-keeping model that enables 
us to simultaneously track our progress in all areas – from the classroom and  
family services to our financial and fundraising programs. During a time of 
great economic difficulty, when so many turn away from those in need, we can  
proudly say that many of our donors, volunteers and investors have remained 
steadfast. They continue to make it possible for us to improve the lives and futures 
of the most vulnerable children and families in the District of Columbia.

Together, we really are beginning to make a difference!  

Making Change Happen





Bright Beginnings Capital Campaign
Supporters to Date

Morris & Gwendolyn Cafritz Foundation		  $        750,000 
Bright Beginnings Reserve Fund			   $        500,000 
The Meyer Foundation					     $        250,000 
MARPAT Foundation					     $        200,000 
Naomi & Nehemiah Cohen Foundation			   $        100,000 
Federal Appropriation					     $        100,000 
Philip L. Graham Fund					     $          75,000
Carter and Melissa Cafritz Charitable Trust		  $          75,000 
Board Pledges 						      $          80,250 
Federal Communications Bar Association		  $          75,000 
Deverall Family Foundation				    $          50,000 
Local Initiative Support Corporation			   $          25,000 
Duda Family Foundation 				    $          25,000 
Project Development Associates 			   $          15,000 
Individuals						      $            1,650 
Total							       $     2,321,900 
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